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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.
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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On January 13, 2011, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on October 20, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

October 22, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant’s weekly compensation rates will be determined

at a later time.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability from September 22, 2009, until

a date to be determined.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The Claimant contends that he sustained a
compensable injury to his back on September 1,
2009 as result of heavy lifting on that day.
The Claimant contends that he is entitled to
temporary total disability benefits from
September 22, 2009 until a date yet to be
determined and reasonably necessary medical
treatment.  The Claimant contends that his
attorney is entitled to an appropriate
attorney’s fees.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that the Claimant’s
alleged injury did not arise out of the course
or in the scope of the employment with the
Respondent carrier and therefore Claimant has
not sustained a compensable injury.
Respondents deny this claim in its entirety.”

The claimant in this matter is a thirty-eight-year-old male

who was employed by the respondent on September 21, 2009, when he

alleges that he sustained a compensable injury to his back.  The

claimant testified that he was picking up machine parts that

weighed seventy to eighty pounds on September 21, 2009.  Twenty to

thirty minutes after he had finished picking up the parts, the

claimant had an onset of back pain.
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The claimant testified that he reported this pain to the

respondent’s safety coordinator, Mike Pennington.  The claimant was

eventually taken to Cooper Clinic after two telephone calls were

made to the respondent’s nursing service.  The following is a

portion of the medical report from the claimant’s visit to the

clinic on September 21, 2009:

“A 36-year-old who had been lifting 80 pound
parts and then walking about 30 minutes later
when he developed onset of low back pain.  The
pain is a constant sensation that rates a 4 to
5 on the pain scale.  He denies any radicular
symptoms.  He does state that he has pain that
radiates down to the left hip.  He has a
previous history of disc herniation in 2005
for which he was treated conservatively.  He
has not had any back surgery in the past.  He
denies change in bowl or bladder function.  He
denies pain or injury anywhere else.”

A diagnosis of lumbar strain was given and the claimant was placed

on restricted duty including no lifting, pushing, or pulling over

twenty pounds and he was to be limited in bending, stooping, and

twisting.

On October 2, 2009, the claimant was seen at the River Valley

Musculoskeletal Center by Dr. Thomas Cheyne.  The history of

present illness portion of that medical report states:

“The patient is a 36-year-old who present with
lower back pain.  He states that on September
21st he was at work and was simply walking
across a plant floor whenever he had a sudden
onset of lower back pain.  He has had no
radicular pain or paresthesias.  He states
that he had a history of disc herniation back
in 2005.  On an MRI report, which was done in
2006, he was noted to have small central disc
protrusions at L4-5 and L5-S1.”
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The report indicates that the claimant was put on Mobic 15mg daily

and instructed to take hot showers twice daily.  He was placed on

an exercise program that was to be done three times daily and to

remain active but protective of his back.

On October 12, 2009, the claimant was seen for a follow up

visit by Dr. Cheyne.  That progress notes states”

“The patient states that he is doing no better
at all.  He is having numbness in his groin
area.  We will leave him off work.  Continue
his Mobic, home exercise, and hot showers.  We
will get an MRI lumbar spine and we will see
him back after the scan is completed.”

On October 14, 2009, the claimant underwent an MRI of the

lumbar spine.  The impressions from the report are as follows:

“1. Probable central disc bulge L4-5
2. Degenerative disc changes L5-S1 with a
small central base protrusion, but without
canal stenosis or nerve root compression
seen.”

This MRI was performed at Radiologist PA in Fort Smith, Arkansas

and interpreted by Dr. William B. Hocott.

On October 27, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Cheyne.  At that time the medical reports indicated that

symptomatically the claimant was improving and Dr. Cheyne ordered

the claimant to receive physical therapy three times weekly and to

continue his Mobic, home exercise, and heat.  The claimant was also

to remain off work at that time and to report in two weeks for a

follow up.

On November 18, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Cheyne.  The claimant reported that he had made no further

improvement.  The claimant reported that he was actually feeling
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worse and was not able to go to physical therapy due to the fact

that he was unable to afford it.  At that time, the claimant was to

continue the Mobic, home exercise, and heat and was scheduled for

an LESI injection.  At that time, the claimant was to remain off

work.

On November 20, 2009, the claimant was again seen by Dr.

Cheyne.  The claimant reported that he continued to improve slowly

but was still having problems.  The claimant was scheduled to have

LESI injections the following week with Dr. Robert Fisher and to

continue his Mobic.  The claimant was allowed to return to work

with restrictions at that time.

On November 25, 2009, the claimant received the LESI

injections that were ordered by Dr. Cheyne at the Physician’s Day

Surgery Center.  Those injections were given by Dr. Robert Fisher.

The claimant also received another injection that was performed on

January 4, 2010, by Dr. Fisher.

On January 14, 2010, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Cheyne

after having had two LESI injections which provided very limited

relief for the claimant.  The claimant was scheduled to have a

final LESI injection and to continue his Mobic.  He was also

referred to a neurosurgeon for a surgical opinion.

On February 2, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Anthony

Capocelli at the River Valley Musculoskeletal Center.  A portion of

the report from that visit states as follows:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: The patient
reports to me that although I had seen him
back about five or so years ago with the low
back injury.  He was actually doing quite
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well.  Thereafter, until a specific event that
occurred in September 2009, at which point he
was apparently thrown on 30 to 80 pound motor
parts in the plant and then soon after that
was walking across the plant floor when he had
sudden onset of severe pain that was
essentially debilitating and since that time
he has had fairly chronic exacerbation of his
low back symptomatology with some radiation
into the lower extremities down into his
posterolateral area on regular basis with some
groin numbness as well as numbness down to the
hips.  There has been no definitive weakness
or bowel or bladder incontinence, but at this
point, he has had a repeat MRI that may show
some slight progression of the old disk bulge
into more of a disk protrusion.  At this
point, although there is no gross severe
neurologic impairment.  At this time, he now
comes in seeking further intervention.  He has
had two LESIs and intervention with very
little relief.  He now is interested in
getting further treatment.  At this point, his
case apparently been denied by compensation
and the patient has been laid off of his job.
He reports to me that this will be a contested
comp case.  At this point, the patient has
been on Ultram.  His pain level seems to hover
at about 6 to 7 with fairly low Oswestry
related to this and fairly constant low back
pain across the body and some into the upper
thighs.  No bowel or bladder incontinence.

IMPRESSION: Lumbar degenerative disk disease
with associated disk protrusion at L4-5 and
L5-S1.

PLAN: At this point, I reviewed the studies.
They appear to be slightly worse from the
previous studies of the back five or so year
ago, and at this point he probably does have
some worsening of his injury related to his
work injury.  Certainly, by history and by
study findings, and given the lifting he was
doing, it would certainly be reasonable that
he exacerbated it and possibly worsened the
underlying structural changes in his back, and
at this point, I would like to pursue further
LESIs and consideration for possible surgical
intervention and result to surgical measure if
needed.  At this point, I have discussed all
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these with him at length.  He does understand
and would like to proceed with that plan.”

On February 8, 2010, the claimant received his final LESI

injection from Dr. Fisher and then was seen on February 23, 2010,

by Dr. Cheyne.  In that progress note Dr. Cheyne states as follows:

“There is nothing else that we can offer him
from a conservative standpoint other than
staying on his Mobic and using heat therapy,
stating that he could not afford it.”

During that visit the claimant indicated that he would like to go

back to see Dr. Capocelli for another evaluation and Dr. Cheyne

indicated that he would set that appointment up as soon as time is

available.

On May 17, 2010, the claimant was seen by Dr. Capocelli’s APN,

Janet Canada, and during that visit the claimant indicated that he

would like to proceed with the surgical work up; however, due to

financial issues, the claimant was not able to proceed at that

time.

It is the claimant’s burden to prove his alleged work related

injury is a compensable injury.  To do so, he must first prove the

existence of objective medical findings regarding his alleged back

difficulties.  Here, he can do so through the MRI of his lumbar

spine on October 14, 2009.  However, the claimant must also prove

a causal connection between his objective medical findings and his

alleged specific incident.  In the present case, the claimant had

been moving heavy parts and twenty or thirty minutes after the

completion of moving the parts, pain began in his back as he was

walking across the floor.
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The claimant, in this matter, does have pre-existing back

difficulties.  An MRI of his lumbar spine was performed on July 22,

2006, at Sparks Regional Medical Center.  That MRI gave the

impression of a “small central disc protrusion at L4-5 and L5-S1

levels.”

The claimant was also seen by Dr. Capocelli on September 11,

2006.  A report from that visit states, in part:

“HISTORY OF PRESENT ILLNESS: This patient is a
33-year-old while male who reports that he
noticed about three years ago that he was
having some numbness in his groin area, which
is intermittent.  At the time it started when
he was on a roller coaster ride, he got off
and noted some numbness in the groin area.
This has been on and off ever since that time.
It is usually exacerbated by sitting for any
length of time and with certain activities.
He has had some ongoing low back pain since
that time predominately radiating across the
lower back without significant radiation to
the legs.  This is generally exacerbated by
any kind of heavy lifting activities or
sitting for prolonged length of times and
relieved by standing up and walking.  Coughing
and sneezing does not exacerbate his
symptomatology.  He has no other
symptomatology down his legs.  He has not
really had any major treatment intervention to
include therapy or anything like that.”

At that time, Dr. Capocelli recommended a non operative course of

treatment which included physical therapy and muscle relaxants at

night.  Dr. Capocelli also noted in the plan portion of that

medical report:

“The patient has lumbar degenerative disc
disease.”

No other medical records have been introduced in this matter

regarding the claimant’s lower back from the period of time after
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the September 11, 2006, appointment with Dr. Capocelli and the

September 21, 2009, appointment at Cooper Clinic PA.

The respondents in this matter called four witnesses, Mike

Pennington, Melvin Jacobs, Rebecca Myers, and Terrance Yazel.  All

of these individuals are employees of the respondent; however, none

of these individuals’ testimony indicated that they had any

personal knowledge of the claimant’s alleged specific incident.

Mr. Yazel did testify regarding a conversation that he alleges to

have occurred between himself and the claimant.  The following is

a portion of Mr. Yazel’s testimony:

“A. Okay, I’ll start on down the road a little
bit, maybe it backs up or whatever, whether it
does or not.  After the initial taking care of
the injury and him going, and Daniel going to
he (sic) Occupational Medicine and stuff, I
liked - I would ask anybody else, don’t
remember verbatim, but asked him, because it
was my understanding that at the time that it
wasn’t work related and I said this is not
work related, right, and he indicated
something to the positive of that, I don’t
know verbatim, but basically saying, no I
don’t know what I did.  I was just walking
across the floor.  There wasn’t anything.  I
don’t know of anything.  I said, okay fine.
And so then I proceeded the way I normally
would with a personal matter, non-work
related.

Q. And what was that that you proceeded to do?

A. Well, that’s when it would go to a person
seeing their personal physician, which I
understand it he did.  You know, I don’t know
directly.  And then the second thing was if it
- if they could not work then they would go to
a short term disability situation and that’s
what subsequently happened.

Q. And do y’all comply with ADA?

A. Yes.
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Q. And if someone has something wrong with
them that you can accommodate them, do you do
that?

A. Yes.

Q. And did you do that as far as Mr. Murphy
was concerned?

A. Yes.

Q. And what were those accommodations?

A. In my recollection the way - there was a
weight restriction limit of 10 pounds, is what
I remember it being.  And they, Houston HR
asked us even though this was of a personal
nature, if we could accommodate and bring back
if we had a light duty and that we should
because of ADA or whatever and we did that.

Q. Okay, what was he doing when he came back
on light duty?

A. Scanning documents, I believe initially.”

Again, it is the claimant’s burden to prove that he sustained

a compensable injury in this matter.  It is his burden to show the

causal connection between his objective medical findings and the

specific incident he alleges.  I note that the MRI from 2006 and

the MRI from 2009 are very similar.  Dr. Capocelli, in his February

3, 2010, medical report states, “At this point I reviewed the

studies.  They appear to be slightly worse from the previous

studies of the back five or so years ago, and at this point he

probably does have some worsening of his injury related to his work

injury.”  I also point to a River Valley Musculoskeletal progress

note signed by Dr. Cheyne from a visit on October 12, 2009, which

states that “at that time the claimant complains of groin

numbness.”  This is the same symptom that the claimant reported at



11

the September 11, 2006, visit to Dr. Capocelli regarding numbness

in his groin area.

After review of all the medical documents and testimony in

this matter, I do not believe that the claimant can prove a causal

connection between his alleged specific incident and the objective

medical findings of back difficulties.  I believe that it is more

likely than not that this is a continuation of his pre-existing

back problems.  When the claimant had an onset of pain, he was not

lifting heavy parts.  That was some twenty to thirty minutes before

the onset of any back pain.  Also, given such similarities in both

the MRIs from 2006 and 2009 as well as the symptoms of groin

numbness expressed by the claimant, I simply do not think the

claimant can meet his burden that it is more likely than not that

his current back difficulties were caused by this alleged specific

incident.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witnesses and to observe their demeanor, the following findings

of fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A.

§11-9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on October 20, 2010, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed October 22, 2010, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that the existence of objective medical findings regarding his back

difficulties.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that he sustained a compensable injury on September 21,

2009.

4. The claimant has failed to proven by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to any benefits related to this claim.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


